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Corporal punishment in the home

Corporal punishment is lawful in the home.

Children have limited legal protection from violence under Act No. 06/PR/2002 (2002) on the promotion of reproductive health, which recognises the right to protection from torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment, and a draft code on the protection of children is in preparation. The Criminal Code was revised in 2002, but as at June 2007 was still awaiting promulgation.

Corporal punishment outside the home

There is no explicit prohibition of corporal punishment in schools.

In the penal system, corporal punishment is unlawful as a sentence for crime under the Act No. 06/PR/99 (1999) and Act No. 07/PR/99 (1999) on penal procedures relating to young persons aged 13-18 years. Children under the age of 13 may be subject to protective, supportive, supervisory or educational measures. Corporal punishment is lawful as a disciplinary measure in penal institutions. Article 9 of Decree No. 269/PR/MIS/IGSP/95 (1995) on the Code of Ethics of the national police states that the use of force should be limited to what is strictly necessary and commensurate to the goal to be achieved. Article 10 prohibits violence and inhuman or degrading treatment against persons under the responsibility of the police.
Corporal punishment is lawful in alternative care settings.

We have no information on the legality of corporal punishment of children in situations of employment.

In 1999, following examination of the state party’s initial report, the Committee on the Rights of the Child expressed concern about “the use of corporal punishment in families, schools and other institutions [and] about existing legislation that allows the use of corporal punishment in families and correctional facilities, and particularly ... about its continued use in some religious schools in spite of legislation banning corporal punishment in schools” (CRC/C/15/Add.107, para. 25). The Committee recommended explicit prohibition in legislation and awareness-raising campaigns on alternative forms of discipline, and encouraged the state party “to seek international assistance and advice to overcome traditional social and religious attitudes regarding corporal punishment”. In light of the Committee’s General Comment No. 8 on “The right of the child to protection from corporal punishment and other cruel or degrading forms of punishment” and taking into account the recommendation in the UN Secretary General’s Study on Violence against Children that all corporal punishment of children be prohibited by 2009, we hope the Committee will strongly recommend that the state party explicitly prohibit corporal punishment in all settings, including within the family, as a matter of urgency.

